CYNGOR CYMUNED LLANRHIAN      
LLANRHIAN COMMUNITY COUNCIL  
Meeting on the 14th July, 2022
Held in Trefin Village Hall at 7.30pm
                                            
Present:  Cllrs:  Neil Prior (Chair), John Morgan, Katy Jenkins, Rob Smith, Paul Raymond,

                         Anthony Daniel,  Chris Prior,  Priscilla Wilde. 
In attendance:  Nia Jenkins, Delyth Jenkins, Clerk – Vanessa Walker, Aiden Cohen, Robin Stott and                

                         members of the Trefin community.
1. Representation by Public – Trefin Village Green.  Mr. Aiden Cohen read a statement to those present which gave the history of the use of the very small piece of land in question and the planter which is in dispute.   Mr. Cohen feels that the line of site when turning out onto the road from his property is being blocked by the planter, the planter is compromising his access over the village green to his property and its position is partly on the village green and his property.    His main concern is that the boundary between his land and the village green is not clear.    Mr. Robin Stott explained that he put the planter there because he wanted it to be clear that the land was part of the village green.   He had recently checked the position of the planter to make sure it was only on the village green and had twisted it a couple of inches to square it up for aesthetic reasons.   The Community Council clarified that it owns the village green and that it will take steps to register title officially.  It would be the job of the Common Land Officer at Pembs County Council to define the boundary.  Cllr. Neil Prior asked for the planter to be removed for the time being – it was a feature that could be put elsewhere in the village.    Once the definitive boundaries of the village green are established a map will go onto the Community council website.   Robin Stott and Aiden Cohen both gave statements which would be appended to the minutes of this meeting.


2. Co-option – Robin Stott explained that he had applied to be co-opted onto the Community Council because he had been asked by other residents to apply although he was unwilling to say who those residents were.   He will always stick up for a good cause and wants to do a decent job for the people who want him to be a Councillor.

3.   Minutes 
      The Minutes of the Community Council meeting held on the 9th June, 2022, were read and 

      approved.   Proposed by Cllr. John Morgan and seconded by Cllr. Katy Jenkins.
4.   Matters Arising.
· Bus Shelter – painting.  This has now been completed.  The job took a lot longer than expected.   Cllr. R Smith proposed that the amount to be paid for the work involved should be £150.  Seconded by Cllr. Anthony Daniel.   All in favour.
· Defibrillator for Llanrhian village.  Now installed and working.  The electrics still need connecting.   It has been registered with The Circuit.
· Playpark Pavilion – electricity bills.    Cllr. A Daniel explained that Helen Bowen has been asked to send the details of the electricity account so that the Community Council can take over the account.  For the next meeting.
· Playpark – sponsored bench – Cllr. J Morgan.  Has asked Croesgoch Stores but has not heard anything.
5.   Planning
      PCNPA
      Cefin Gallod – this will be discussed at the next Planning Committee meeting which will be held on 
      the 20th July.  C Cllr Neil Prior will be speaking on behalf on Llanrhian Community Council and 
      Pembs County Council.  The site layout is the main point of issue.









      Approval of Planning Permission

PCC

i)  22/0110/PA:  Ardwyn, Square & Compass – replacement conservatory ….  Conditionally approved.
ii)  21/0683/LB:  Cerbid, Solva – conversion of offices ….    Conditionally approved.

6.   Finance 
      Payments requested:
    Internal Auditor - £40.00




                Croesgoch Farm Stores – 39.12




                Community Link Project - £2,268.00




     Pembrokeshire Pride - £50.00
     Phil Owen (bus shelter painting) - £150.00

                  Proposed by Cllr. Rob Smith, seconded by Cllr. John Morgan.




      Monies received:                 Llais Rhian - £293.70

      Financial information:   
Balance of current a/c:  £2316.32
Balance of deposit a/c:  £392.05


            7.   i)   Correspondence           
                 a)  Pembrokeshire Pride – funding request received. After discussion Councillors agreed to give a 
                      donation of £50 .   Proposed by Cllr. John Morgan and seconded by Cllr. Rob Smith.
      b)  Community Link Officers Report – June 2022 received.
      c)  PCNPA – request to put up a Discover Point Display Panel received.  The Clerk was asked to 
           find out if it can be put in a bus shelter.
      d)  PCNPA – reply to email concerning accident in Porthgain received. 
      e)  Resilient Communities Programme Grant.  Cllr. Katy Jenkins will look into the possibility of 
           accessing this funding. 
      f)   Robin Stott – application to join the Community Council received.

      g)   Email correspondence about Trefin Village Green received.
      h)   Save Withybush Hospital – email, model motion, debate and petition information received.  
             It was agreed that Councillors would respond as individuals if they wished to.


      ii)  Newsletters
      C Cllr Neil Prior – Community Newsletter June 2022 received.

8.   Llanrhian Connected Community Project
      It had been a quieter month with more good feedback about Llais Rhian.    E bulletin contacts are 
      increasing as is the amount of general networking and communication.   The Volunteer Breakfast 
      has generated several volunteers.  Another community satisfaction survey would be conducted   

      soon.

9.   Training

       The Clerk would book new Cllr. Priscilla Wilde onto a New Councillor Induction online 

        training module.
           10.  Co-option

       Councillors discussed Robin Stott’s application to join the Community Council and a secret ballot  

       was then taken where the absolute majority vote prevails, i.e.  the number of yes votes cast  
       against the number of no votes plus any abstentions cast.  On this basis Mr. Stott was not 
       successful in his application.  The Clerk would let him know the result.








           11.   Playpark 
       Cllr. Katy Jenkins has looked into funding for a new swing in the Playpark.  Quotes of around 

       £9,000 have been obtained  but providing swings for different ages and abilities appears not to be 
       possible. The playpark is looking very good, there are plans for wild flowers, school gardening etc.   
       It is always going to be an ongoing project which is developing over time.   A volunteer gardening 
       day was suggested as the next event.
12.  Social Media
       Facebook:  591 reach, 83 engagements, 5 new page likes, 6 posts, 471 likes.
       Twitter: 105 followers, 180 following
       Instagram – 86 followers so far
13.  The Queens Green Canopy – for next meeting together with the PCNPA 
       Sustainable Development Fund.

14.  Pembs County Council Report


       C Cllr. Neil Prior reported on the Together for Change – 4 Wards Project first mentioned in the 

                   Llanrhian Community Council minutes of March 2022 and some possible positive consequences 
                   for Llanrhian Community Council.



Signed …………………………………...




Date ………………………………………


    

LCC Statement Thank you for giving me the opportunity to speak at this meeting. I hope to offer the Community Council further information that may be of use. My name is Aidan Cohen and I live with my wife, Katherine Cohen and our children at 1 Ffordd y Felin, Trefin. This statement is made jointly by us as full and equal owners of the property and land associated with 1 Ffordd y Felin. I would like to start by providing the Council with some background to the situation to assist with understanding. My wife and I bought our house in May 2017 and moved in at the end of July that year. The property comprises a three bedroomed house with a two bedroomed annexe to the west, separated by a lane. This lane provides vehicular access to Mr Stott’s property, which we have maintained consistently. Additionally, there is a small gravel patch to the North West of the property, which is bounded to the West by a wall and which houses the street sign. When we initially moved into the house we assumed that the gravel patch was a car parking space as we had no information to contradict this. As such, we used the gravel patch to park a 2-seater Smart car and then a Ford Fiesta. On 16th September 2017, Mr Stott came to our house to deliver paperwork that showed that whilst planning permission had been applied for to make this area a car parking space, it had not been granted due to its short length being dangerous for the carriageway. We agreed to remove the car from the area and have never parked a car or used the space for anything other than placing bins out for collection or siting a village Christmas Tree. Our main motivation for not using this land was to maintain our relationship with Mr Stott. Mr Stott told us that the first two feet of land on the gravel patch was considered common land and this was why the sign had been placed on the wall after it could not be placed on the main building. We had no reason to doubt him. In June this year, we found a house within the wider community that has a larger, safer garden for our children to play in. We decided to put our house on the market with hopes of moving and this appears to have been the catalyst for Mr Stott’s further actions. Having had an amicable relationship with Mr Stott, this has been rapidly eroded, firstly by a letter, sent by special delivery on the 16th June and secondly by his secretive overnight placing of a large planter on the gravel patch whilst we were away on holiday. In his letter, Mr Stott demands that his access rights down the lane should cover the “full width” of the lane and that he wants us to knock down the retaining wall around our oil tank, move the oil tank to the gravel patch and move our lean-to shed which houses our wood and bins. It should be noted that all of these features have been present in the lane since the previous owner and that Mr Stott has expressed no difficulty with access, despite driving a variety of large vans and trailers down the lane, in the 5 years that we have owned the house. The planter, which measures 95cm by 90cm and is 67cm high, has been placed 69 cm in from the carriageway (i.e. at least partially on our land) and came with a sign that read “Trefin Village Green”. Mr Stott has since been asked to remove it by the police. The planter blocks access to our land, commits trespass and implies that all of that land is for public enjoyment. We understand therefore that Mr Stott has two main grievances: Firstly, that he should have access to the full width of our lane over which he has access rights to his property. Secondly, that the front of the gravel patch to the North West of our property is Village Green. In the case of the first issue of access, we do not believe the Community Council should have any involvement. Following Mr Stott’s recent actions, we have decided that we have no option but to instruct a solicitor to look into this and feel that the case is best left in the hands of solicitors. In the case of the second issue, we have never claimed that this land is anything other than village green, however, the planter sits partly on our land and partly on the village green, blocking access to that land. We would therefore respectfully ask that the LCC asks Mr Stott to remove it and that they do not allow future objects to be placed there without our consent as they may block access. It saddens my wife and me greatly that this relationship, which we have worked hard to maintain, has broken down to this level. Our issue is not with the presence of common land at the front of our property, but with Mr Stott’s actions without entering into discussion with us. We are baffled by Mr Stott’s fixation on the common land as it seems to serve no purpose to him, other than to derail the sale of our property. If Mr Stott is keen to contribute to the village by the addition of a planter then we would ask the LCC to authorise another site for it. Thank you.

PROTECTION OF THE VILLAGE GREEN

Councillors.

Many thanks for offering this opportunity to the residents of Trefin to speak to you.

We are addressing the council this evening because we are concerned that a part of the village green was pictured in an advert by an estate agent and described as a space new owners of the property could park a boat or trailer, it was the first picture of the house looking to the front elevation.

Fortunately this has now been updated and that description removed.

The implication of such an advertisement would be that a part of the Village Green – owned by yourselves for safekeeping, has been transferred to a private homeowner and that this transfer of ownership, or sole usage, has been made without your knowledge or agreement and is in fact against the law.

In the past the area has been spread with chippings over the site of village green and the legitimately owned land, as a whole, this exacerbates the problem as it makes it look like one area of land, so you could forgive any new tenant for believing that it is all theirs. This needs addressing for the future harmony of the village.

This representation is asking that the council advises the estate agent and the homeowner that the advertisement was misleading and tacitly misrepresented the entitlement for usage. It would be reasonable for the homeowner to advertise that “parking” other than on the curtilage of their property is nearby, but it is not reasonable to imply, whether by description or photo, that a part of the Village Green is specifically and solely available for their own personal use.

The owners of no1 have now admitted that the area nearest the road is village green, but there still seems to be some ambiguity as to the size, so that needs addressing.(the commons land officer for pcc is coming tomorrow, 14/7/22 at 10am to advise)

As you know Trefin is exceptionally blessed by the preservation of its Village Green. Unlike many communities, Trefin has been fortunate in that generations of residents and their community councillors have made it their business to continue to ensure that the Village Green is protected and safeguarded so that each generation that follows them can celebrate and enjoy its uniqueness.

The special cruciform shape of Trefin and the Village Green that follows the length of its streets is as special historically as the mill in Aberfelin or the poetry of Crwys. The status that this part of the village and the Village Green has, as a constituent part of a designated Conservation Area, is something that we should all rejoice in and treasure.

The residents of Trefin have always recognised this and on every occasion when the Green has been threatened by some action or misunderstanding; whether intentionally or by ignorance or default, the Community Council has responded as the owners of the Village Green to ensure that it is protected.

Once again, a part of the Village Green appeared to be under threat. It is not an ominous threat that will on its own lead to the destruction of the green, but it is, nonetheless, a threat to a part of the green and as such is as important as if the whole of the green was in danger. Communities have lost their Village Greens through inaction and each constituent part of the village Green is as important as its whole, consequently it is important that ALL of the parts are protected.

The piece of the green that is currently under threat- albeit possibly through a misunderstanding or ignorance - is the small section adjacent to the road that lies between No1 Ffordd y Felin and Rock House. It is currently being used by local residents as a safe place to leave rubbish bags for the weekly collections on Thursdays, and the street sign ‘Ffordd Y Felin’ was placed there 25 years ago. A planter has been placed on it. The “planter” is not a permanent feature and has not been placed there to infer ownership or right to the space; it was added to enhance the space and safeguard the village green and something for the enjoyment of the community.

It is not reasonable for this part of the Village Green to be “commandeered” by anyone and it is our responsibility to all of those who have fought to protect the green in the past and to all of those generations that are to come to continue to protect it.

We understand that the Community Council has to negotiate some difficult situations at times but in this case the situation is quite clear cut. The Council owns the Village Green and as such it enjoys all of the legal protections that fall under the auspices of the legislation. The boundaries of the village green are quite clearly identified, and I believe the Common Land Officer Mr Jim Dunckley has notified the council to this effect.

We understand that the Clerk to the Council has spoken to Mr Dunkley and to the owners of No1 Ffordd y Felin who have acknowledged that they do not own this part of the Village Green and we accept that the offending part of the advertisement that has implied sole usage by the owners of the property has been removed.

The issue of parking on this area of land was dealt with by a planning application approximately ten years ago, at which point it was rejected for various reasons, the planners saying it should carry on being used to put out the bins on refuse day.

Can we ask that this representation is included in the minutes of this meeting.

We are very aware that negotiating these aspects of law is very onerous particularly when councillors are obliged to take responsibility for accidents and damages that occur under the umbrella of “Owner Liability”, and this can so easily happen if by default a boat is placed upon the council’s land and an accident occurs. Other councils place things like planters and large boulders on parts of Village Greens and Common land specifically to stop this.

In the past when issues of concern have been raised Llanrhian Community Council has sought the advice of OneVoice Wales; the issue is clearly one of ownership and responsibility and obtaining impartial and objective – and legal - advice from One Voice Wales might be helpful

